Minutes from the

East Downtown Council Board of Directors Meeting

Thursday, October 13, 2011
First Covenant 2nd Floor Lounge Conference Room 810 South 7th Street

Present: Jim Norkosky, Carletta Sweet, Brian Maupin, Dan Collison, Jan Gagnon, Tom Hayes, Susan Braun, Tim Tucker; and Contractor Diane Ingram. Absent: Jeff Anderson and John Campobasso 
-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------

Introductions

President Jim Norkosky called the meeting to order at 12:02pm. No new attendees. 

Agenda

Approved as written (SB/TH).

Minutes
Minutes for the June 9, 2011 board meeting approved to file as written (CS/DC; SB abstained)

Treasurer’s Report
Brian submitted treasury summaries and bank statements for month ending September 30, 2011. Carletta requested description be added to check #4411 to clarify check written to winner of the media contest. Tom asked if a 1099 would need to be issued at the end of the year. Di said the accountant would let us know when doing end of year close, but believed $500 was under the reporting threshold. Susan asked if check 4409 included any marketing/design consulting fees and Diane verified it was for printing costs only (membership brochure). Report was approved to receive and file with this change.  (SB/CS).

Brian did not bring copies so noted review of EDC’s 2010 Federal 990EZ and Minnesota’s Attorney General’s reports be moved to next month.
Other financial issues discussed. Dan had 2 requests for payment of membership fees by credit card. Discussion about costs and benefits resulted in Brian offering to discuss options with Wells Fargo. Diane will check with another org about how they used PayPal. Jim requested that in the interest of time info discovered be sent to board via email before the next Board meeting. Also discussed getting an EDC debit or credit card for certain payments that require online paying. . Jim noted that businesses are getting away from company credit cards and are requiring employees to use their own credit and submit expense report. Brian suggested using Wells Fargo online bill pay and the board agreed that he could use whatever tools he wished to manage the money flow as long as it could be easily tracked and reported. Approval procedures, of course would be followed before any bill pay. Reoccurring monthly base phone fees have already been approved to be paid by a motion from the board and yearly domain name renewal and web hosting fees could be approved for this type of payment, too. Brian suggested we pay ahead on domain name. Tom Hayes suggested our bylaws might caution to not spend money too far in advance due to audit and budget issues. Finally, regarding the website and domain name, since Diane is leaving the Domain name needs to be transferred to someone in the organization. Tim motioned that the EDC treasurer should hold the domain name. Seconded by Tom and unanimously approved. (Note: this should be added to the job description of the treasurer in the EDC governing documents.)
Membership Report

Dan met with Downtown Council’s membership director, Kathleen Houlihan Motzenbecker, and discussed how they do membership recruitment. They have memberships from $300 to $50,000 dollars. Kathleen, as a full time employee has meetings with members to strategize how their company can influence and share power. The systems for membership recruitment at the Downtown Council, at one time were no different than EDC’s current systems. EDC is going through the same issues they went through as they grew. Kathleen proposed that we do a membership swap with EDC appointing a representative to participate at their member meetings and someone from Downtown Council participating at EDC’s meetings. Currently our meetings are schedule on the same Thursday’s as theirs. Susan noted past occasions when we wanted Sam Garbowski or another rep to attend our meeting and due to the schedule conflict they couldn’t. She agreed with a suggestion by Dan that EDC consider switching to the first and third Thursday of each month, because it would create some kind of business meeting weekly. Jim asked Dan to prepare information about the Downtown Councils meeting structure. He emphasized that if EDC considers changing the member meeting structure there must be strong reasons to do so. Tom asked to include the meetings of the DID. Susan mentioned the chamber also and said anything that the board could do formally to improve alliances with the Downtown Council improves the stature and impact of EDC and it exposes Downtown Council members to what EDC is trying to do. Jim added it could benefit our marketing efforts. Tim said he had talked with Sam in the past about including some kind of board seat from organizations such as ours to facilitate dual communications, so the idea got the conversation going that it might make some sense. Dan agreed to do research and come back with a report. The board consensus is if we change the schedule it would wait until after the annual meeting and the last of this cycle (June) with announcements during the annual meeting. Current membership reports were distributed in the board packet and Diane recapped the findings about members who had not renewed yet. There was a problem at the Commerce Post Office. Although we have a forward order in place some mail was returned to members as undeliverable, some were lost completely. Tim noted that Augustana church was in the process of being sold and the staff plans to move to a Chaplin ministry with office just south of the Augustana Care campus. After discussion Dan said he would contact lapsed members directly and would create a template email and call script boilerplate for board members to use when the board splits up the list and tackles new membership after the 1st of the year. Jan noted that the New Year would be an easy marketing theme. Possible incentives were confidentially discussed.
Member Event Planning
· Recapped September 22nd –Watershed Rain Garden for Businesses – The problem with not getting the video to work when presenting winners to the EDC Media Contest. Set a nervous tone. (Note to event planner to make sure an A/V person is available during the meeting if multiple speakers are using facilities equipment). Jim thought despite this the contest was a success and would like to do it again next year. Brian said it opened his eyes to the 
· October 27th – Artspace Liner Parcel Lofts Development - Speaker change: Greg Handberg, Senior VP Properties and Heidi Kurtze, Director, Property Development at Artspace will present. EDC member 1st Covenant Church will host in their downstairs Fellowship Dining room. Crowning Touch catering. email invites sent on 10/6.

· December 8th – Holiday Gathering – Normandy is hosting in their Village Room, plated service for $14/person with menu similar to last holiday. RSVP will need choice of veal meatloaf, chicken or vegetarian entrée. Exchanging voice mails with Rebecca Norberg at NCU to try to get a string ensemble to play. If that can’t be arranged Diane asked if she could hire a jazz guitarist for $100. Approved.

· January 26th – Confirmed Padilla 3rd floor Falls conference Room. Confirmed David Frank to lead panel on Transit Development in East Downtown. David would like to know what the board wants to see and hear. Dan noted that the transit event he went to did not mention anything about the transit hub Metrodome station. Diane will send out a reminder mail.
· February – Guthrie is probable – James Scott is looking into the date and said he’d respond by end of week

Due to time moved down agenda to speak about recruitment efforts for contract position and internship
Other Business

Recruiting a replacement for Diane Ingram.  Reviewed job description. Title change ok’d. It was agreed that recorder used at meetings did not need to be mentioned as it is only a tool to transcribe minutes. Susan asked if it would be appropriate to add experience or skills related to supervising since the board was planning to seek an intern to do some of the current tasks. She also noted that because of the work Diane has done to help the marketing committee move forward and the future plans of that committee that adding background or skill sets related to project management, marketing and PR should be considered under qualifications or in a small way under board support. This category of work that Diane has been doing for the board is not reflected in the description.  Jan suggested under Responsibilities - third bullet – change “special events” to “special events and projects”. A discussion followed concerning supervisory responsibilities would change a contractor to an employee and if an intern being paid or unpaid would change that status. Tom said an expert’s opinion would be necessary and Jim agreed to run both job descriptions by his legal department before solidifying those documents to insure contractor status. It was agreed that supervisory experience would be left off the Executive Assistant ad and the ad could be posted for that position now with no changes. The other documents will be worked on while the job search is being conducted. Search committee for interviewing:  Jan to receive resumes and arrange interviews. Tom and Susan both volunteered to be a part of the interview process. Reviewed ad. Tom asked about adding deadline to applying. Jan commented that they never put deadlines on ads at Padilla. Philosophy is that when the right fit applies that is the person they will hire. Jan said ad to appear on EDC website, facebook and emailed to our participating mail list, networked within the board’s business and social media communities. Susan suggested free service on MN Council for Nonprofits website and will get that info to Jan. 
Plan B: What to do until Diane is replaced. Brian suggested most work does not have to be face to face and, interim work could be handled by Diane virtually. Diane agreed that she could do the part of the responsibilities that did not require physical presence. (Note these are collected/delivering mail, board meeting participation/minutes, all duties at member luncheon). Brian said he could collect meeting fees but it was appropriate for someone else to do record keeping for all money received and requests for payment. Jan said she could help with event planning. Dan will collect mail, track and distribute. Carletta will do minutes at board meetings. Jim will meet with Diane right after the Member meeting on 10/27 and go through where everything is filed in the office and electronically.
Conversation returned to the ad and Carletta requested it look like an ad. Diane said she could do that. Tom requested an email notification when it was posted so board could send link. Jan requested that as people networked and posted that people keep her in the loop so she knows where the ad is being viewed. Jim verified all applications should go to Jan. Jan encouraged if board member had a recommendation they could add that to a submitted resume and then send it to her. Susan requested Jan contact her and Tom when Jan had resumes to go over. Tom moved that the ad be placed on the internet and that the board proceed with the job search as discussed. Carletta seconded and the motion was passed unanimously.
Marketing Committee Report 

Jan explained grant request to Padilla needed to be completed by her by October 15th. Diane suggested that everything regarding the goals of the committee was in the Committee minutes dated March 18th. Jan said she would review and from memory she believed EDC wanted to request design of interactive work on a website with high visibility being the aim. Diane agreed and said the other objective were the one sheet brochures to each targeted audience. Jim said these goals were one in the same and noted the one sheet brochures Jeff Anderson brought to the committee as examples. Tom said the one sheets were a collateral thing and asked if it was right that PSB wants to know what the “thing” is. The Thing is the website and the brochures would be a by product. Jan said the more clear the application is the better chances there is of it being picked because they could better decide on what resources and how many hours would be needed. Her feeling is the website request would result in the graphics and text that could be used on collateral (fact sheet brochures). Tom agreed and used the term “Digital Strategy”- website, social media, facebook, etc. Jan agreed that that term would put the request into PSB’s creative area. Susan said by explaining a move from HTML to Dreamweaver or similar software that makes it easier to connect to social media that that becomes the project for this year. Then next year when we know more about the development projects (stadium, transit, etc) EDC review messaging and branding as another project. Jan said it’s important to pick a project to showcase Padilla’s cutting edge services. In return for their work they would be receiving visibility from all the business in the EDC membership which would be appealing to them and show their ability to make a difference. Jan said this was an annual project and that we could apply for it for more than once, reminding that applying did not guarantee we’d be accepted. Susan suggested it was important to stress that this area was up and coming and by participating in this way they are a part of the marketing message. Tom said he would help with the verbiage and Jan requested it be done via email so she could cut and paste the request. Tom and Susan agreed.
Façade Improvement Admin Grant Update

Christine’s report submitted to file with one update. Catholic Charities bid on signage did not reflect the change in size after the revision to the project. They are working on this before continuing with work and are concerned if they can still get the reimbursement if work is not completed by end of year. Christine working with them. Jim said put on agenda for next month. Brian commented that Allied may run into the same issue as they push for approvals on design before getting bids and that could put work out to next year. Tom reminded that Christine was going to request an extension and Diane noted Christine said she would be unable to request until the beginning of 2012.
Safety Reports

Diane sent Luther Krueger’s alerts for August and September to the board. Susan suggested that EDC members should participate in EPNI’s Livability Task Force which meets the 1st Wednesday of each month at 4:00pm. Currently the Elliot Park Crime Prevention specialist, 1st Precinct rep Renee Allen and NCU security participate. Susan encouraged companies to get members of their security to participate since they deal with the issues in Luther’s report. Contact David Fields at EPNI for more info. Susan will write a summary about this and send it out to the board.

Other Business
RE Marketing Committee, contest results submitted by Diane were received and filed.

CPED meeting to help shape priorities for supporting Minneapolis businesses and business districts is on 11/8 from 8:30-10:00am. Diane would normally attend these and asked who would participate since she will not be here and a replacement is not hired yet. Jim said he would check his calendar. Jim also noted he had the event next week with the mayor on his calendar and Carletta noted there were 2 events with the Mayor that had been distributed, one on the budget and one a town hall type meeting. Diane noted that the many events happening are on the EDC website Public Notice page.

Jim asked all topics not addressed be moved to the next meeting and requested motion to adjourn. Carletta said she would email her Neighborhood Updates to be included with the minutes. 
Meeting adjourned at 1:37p.m. (TH/CS)

minutes submitted by Diane Ingram – approved 11/10/11
Neighborhood Updates

Downtown Minneapolis Neighborhood Association 

Due to the time constraint during the board meeting, Carletta subsequently forwarded the following DMNA update via email:

· Reminder of the Minneapolis Downtown Council’s membership breakfast invitation forwarded to you featuring Mayor R.T. Rybak who will be discussing his 2012 budget priorities.  This will take place next Tuesday, October 18th, 8 a.m. at the Marriott City Center Minnesota Room.  


· The public is invited to a community open house next Wednesday, October 19th between 4:30-6:00 p.m. to view the revitalization design for Downtown’s Peavey Plaza.  The City of Minneapolis, in cooperation with the Minnesota Orchestra, will unveil the revitalization design by the local firm of oslund.and.associates at Orchestra Hall, 1111 Nicollet Mall.  This will also be a topic of discussion at the last 2011 Lunch with Lisa on Wednesday, October 26th, 12 noon at the University of St. Thomas, Opus Hall.


· You have until Sunday, November 6, 2011 to weigh in on the MPRB-approved RiverFIRST:  A Park Design Proposal and Implementation Framework for the Minneapolis Upper Riverfront.  The authors of this proposal recommend completing five priority projects within 5 years:


· Riverfront Trail System with Farview Park phase one greenways 

· BioHaven® Islands 

· Scherer Park 

· Northside Wetlands Park 


· Downtown Gateway Park 


Visit http://minneapolisriverfrontdevelopmentinitiative.com/ to share your comments.


· The next 2020 Partners meeting is scheduled for Tuesday, November 15th, 5 p.m. at HGA Commons.  Topics will likely include updates on Dock Street Apartments, the Farmers Market Vision Study, the Ford Centre, and The Interchange project.


· The next Central Riverfront Forum is scheduled for Thursday, December 8, 2011, 6:30 p.m. at Mill City Museum.  If you’d like to hear an update on any particular project, please submit your suggestions to me at your earliest opportunity.
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